AUDIT COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY 21 JUNE 2006 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Ms Glendinning (as substitute for Councillor Hendry), Lishman, Mrs Parsons, Stockdale and Stothard 

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson - Finance and Performance Portfolio 



Holder


Mrs Fiona Daley and Ms Tina Meyer - Audit Commission    


Councillors Allison and Boaden (observers)

AUC.11/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf on Councillors Hendry  and   Tweedie.

AUC.12/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any reference to Carlisle Housing Association because she was a City Council representative on the Board of the Association.

AUC.13/06
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman made reference to Agenda item A.2(ii) concerning the Statement of Accounts 2005/06.  Revised copies of the Statement were tabled at the meeting in order that the Committee had the most up-to-date information before it.

The Chairman further advised that –

· She had asked that the minutes of previous meetings of the Committee be included on future Agenda for Members’ information and ease of reference;

· As requested at the last meeting, copies of the Committee’s Rules of Governance had been circulated and consideration thereof would be deferred to a subsequent meeting of the Committee;

· Consideration was ongoing as regards the provision of training for Members, via CIPFA or some other provider;

· Tony Travers from the London School of Economics addressed the County Council on an annual basis on Budget issues and an invitation would be extended to Members of the District Councils to attend that event with a view to sharing of information.

AUC.14/06
STATEMENT ON INTERNAL CONTROL 

The Head of Audit Services presented report FS.22/06 informing Members of the background and legislation relating to the Statement on Internal Control (SIC). 

The purpose of the SIC process was to provide a continuous review of the effectiveness of the Authority’s internal control and risk management systems, so as to give assurance on their effectiveness and/or to produce a management action plan to address identified weaknesses in either process.  The process of preparing the SIC was intended to add value to the corporate governance and internal control framework of an organisation.

The assurance process for the SIC was as set out at Appendix A to the report, based upon information provided by the Corporate Directors following their annual full review of their internal control issues.

Mr Beckett drew attention to the table contained within Appendix A which identified significant internal control issues, commenting that the penultimate issue would be expanded to read “Development and procedural documentation of the Financial Information System and the Business Critical Systems as defined by the Audit Commission”.

That process had resulted in the preparation of an Action Plan (Appendix B) which was monitored by Senior Management Team on a quarterly basis.

Members were requested to note the information relating to the SIC, the Action Plan appended to the report, and the current position as regards each of the areas identified.  Issues arising from the Action Plan would be fed into the Council’s overall Improvement Plan.

Mr Beckett further asked that Members note and agree the SIC for 2005/06 for inclusion in the Statement of Accounts to be presented to Council on 29 June 2006.

A Member noted that although the Action Plan included timescales, no Officers were identified as having ownership of the various actions.

In response, Mr Beckett explained that the reference in the ‘owner’ column related to the various Corporate Directors.  

The Chairman requested that actual names be included for clarity and transparency purposes since it was a public document.  She further sought and received an assurance that the Code of Corporate Governance Action Plan would be reported to the Committee on a quarterly basis.

A Member sought and received an assurance from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive that the SIC had been accepted by the Council’s Senior Management Team.

RESOLVED – (1) That the information relative to the Statement on Internal Control, the Action Plan and the current position relating to each of the areas identified be noted, subject to details of individual Officers who had ownership of specific actions being included within the Action Plan.

(2) That the Statement on Internal Control for 2005/06 be noted and agreed for inclusion within the Statement of Accounts to be presented to Council on 29 June 2006, subject to the amendment to the wording of the significant control issue identified above.

AUC.15/06
2005/06 STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 

(i)  Statement of Accounts 2005/06 – Progress and Action Plan

Pursuant to Minute AUC.7/06, the Head of Finance presented report FS.25/06 

providing an update on progress with the Statement of Accounts 2005/06.

The Audit Commission had presented their position on the 2004/05 revised Statement of Accounts to the Audit Committee on 12 June 2006, stating that the information they had received in response to the first SAS 610 report presented to the Accounts Committee on 15 February 2006 had given rise to further enquiries, but did not require any further adjustments to the accounts for opinion purposes.

The Audit Commission did, however, state that items raised should be addressed as part of the preparation of the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts to prevent them leading to a cumulative material error, but also in the light of the lowered amounts constituting the definition of ‘materiality’ now applying.  In response, the Committee resolved that the potential issues remaining on the 2004/05 Accounts (subject to clarification) would be adjusted in the 2005/06 Accounts.

The Committee had further resolved that the Director of Corporate Services be requested to provide a Letter of Representation to the Auditor, explaining why the Council was not adjusting the statements, in order that he could conclude the 2004/05 Accounts.  That Letter was completed on 13 June 2006 and a copy appended to the report for information.

Details of progress with the issues raised in the Letter of Representation were provided.  

Ms McGregor further reported on the latest position as regards the Bank Reconciliation, namely that Officers would provide the Audit Commission with the balance later that day and hoped to receive early feedback should any further assurances be required.

Mrs Daley added that she had read the Head of Finance’s report and considered it to be a sensible way forward. 

The Director of Corporate Services further reported that Officers were working on the Bank Reconciliation for 2005/06 and prioritisation had transferred to providing the traditional format requested by the Audit Commission.   She wished to make absolutely clear to Members the possibility that the Bank Reconciliation may remain unreconciled and Officers would have to address that scenario should it arise.

A Member asked when the Audit Commission would be in a position to respond to the Letter of Representation.  

Mrs Daley replied that the Letter of Representation was part of the closure of the 2004/05 Accounts being dealt with by Mr Heap.  The Letter had been received, but  a signed set of Accounts was required in order for the audit to be finalised.   The Auditor’s response would then be to provide a signed copy of the Accounts, together with a formal closure letter.

Mrs Daley added that no further audit work was required on the 2004/05 Accounts and there just remained the formality of having those signed off by Council on 29 June 2006.

RESOLVED – That the comments on the preparation of the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts and Action Plan be noted, in particular the current position regarding the Bank Reconciliation as reported by the Director of Corporate Services.

(ii)  Statement of Accounts 2005/06

The Chief Accountant submitted report FS.26/06 enclosing the Council’s Statement of Accounts 2005/06.   A revised version of the Statement had been prepared, copies of which were tabled at the meeting.

Miss Taylor indicated that she would take the Committee through the main changes since preparation of the Statement and respond to any questions at the end of each Section.  Members confirmed their agreement to that course of action.

Miss Taylor gave an explanation of the legislation governing the preparation of the Statement which reflected the summarised financial out-turn information recently considered by the Executive and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.   The format of the Statement of Accounts was to a large extent prescribed and was therefore presented in a different format from the Internal Out-turn Reports.  She then outlined the main changes which had occurred. 

The Statements would be subject to the formal audit process (commencing on 3 July 2006) which must be completed by 30 September 2006.  The Auditors would identify any material changes required to the Statements and produce an ISA+260 Statement detailing any unadjusted misstatements found during the course of the audit.  Both of those required to be considered by ‘those charged with governance’. 

The Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance referred to the Consolidated Balance Sheet - LSVT warranties and questioned whether the figure would remain the same year by year.  In response, Miss Taylor confirmed that would be the case until a call arose on that figure.

The Chairman referred to the Consolidated Cash Flow Statement  - Income – and questioned the figure for cash received for Goods and Services (£12,055).  

Miss Taylor confirmed that the revised figure was £17,427.  She further drew attention to the Statement of Internal Control which had been added to the Statement of Accounts for completeness.

The Director of Corporate Services then reported that Officers were working on a summarised Statement, which would be brought before Members at a future meeting.

The Chairman welcomed that course of action which would be important in assisting Members in their monitoring role.

RESOLVED – (1) That the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts, as amended, be recommended to the City Council for approval (subject to audit).

(2) That the Committee welcomed the submission of a summarised version of the Statement of Accounts to a future meeting.

AUC.16/06
ANNUAL AUDIT AND INSPECTION LETTER 2004/05

(i) Mrs Daley, District Auditor/Relationship Manager, The Audit Commission, presented the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter (AAIL) 2004/05.

Mrs Daley outlined the purpose of the AAIL, for the benefit of new Members, and drew attention to the key messages contained therein and action for Members of the Committee.  In particular, the use of resources assessment was a new scored assessment focussing on financial management, but linked to the strategic management of the Authority and value for money.  It would be carried out annually as part of each Council’s external audit and would form part of the CPA framework.  It would further enable the Council to compare itself to others.    

Mrs Daley added that the creation of an Audit Committee was the most important step forward in managing issues out of the AAIL.  It was very important to keep issues around financial stewardship on the Agenda of the Committee.

The January 2005 floods had clearly had a large impact on the work of the Council and that had been recognised and was referred to in the report.   The Council had taken the opportunity arising from the floods to assess the way it provided services and the facilities that supported services to identify potential for improvement rather than simply re-instating previous arrangements.

The Council had further set itself high standards in the delivery of excellence which was why she had reported back to the Council on the national standards.

Mrs Daley added that the Code of Audit Practice had been revised with effect from 1 April 2005, the key changes including –

· the requirement to draw a positive conclusion regarding the Council’s arrangements for ensuring value for money in its use of resources; and

· a clearer focus on overall financial and performance management arrangements.

The Audit Commission was currently considering the results of the consultation on the proposals for revising the CPA framework for District Councils.  The revised framework would be published in the early part of 2006 with implementation from April 2006.

The Letter had been discussed and agreed with Senior Officers and was presented to full Council in April 2006.  Monthly meetings were taking place with the Chief Executive to ensure a positive and constructive dialogue on audit issues throughout the year.  The Audit Commission remained committed to helping the authority address the issues identified in the Letter.

(ii) The Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented report CE.15/06 concerning the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter (AAIL) for the period 2004/05.

Ms Mooney advised Members that the purpose of her report was to consider the remaining issues raised in the AAIL and to inform Members of progress being made on each issue.  She stressed that it was important for Members to be aware of the Council’s position.

In considering the documentation, Members raised the following questions and observations – 

(a) Use of Resources Judgement - a Member noted that a full report on the Use of Resources judgement, together with an action plan for improvement, would be brought to a future meeting of the Committee and questioned the timing thereof.

The Director of Corporate Services advised that Officers were awaiting the outcome of the IPF Review of the Financial Management Arrangements of the Authority since recommendations for improvement from that review would be incorporated into the action plan for improvement.

Ms Mooney added that the IPF Review was almost complete.  She did, however, require clarity on that i.e. was it also a matter for the Executive and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee?  

It was of crucial importance to the Council and Ms Mooney therefore suggested that the Committee give consideration to that issue at its next meeting in conjunction with the Committee’s Terms of Reference.

The Chairman indicated that she would ask Officers to look into the way forward with a view to providing clarity thereon.

(b) A Member requested an update on the current position as regards the Inspection fee.

Mrs Daley replied that the fee for the additional work required to complete the 2004/05 audit and the additional input required from the Auditors would be quantified fully following the completion of the audit.  It was currently estimated to be in the order of £30,000 - £40,000.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter be received.

(2) That the actions being taken in response to issues raised in the Annual Audit and Inspection Letter, as detailed within Report CE.15/06, be endorsed.

(3) That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be requested to report to the next meeting of the Committee on the Use of Resources judgement, together with a plan of the way forward.

AUC.17/06
AUDIT SERVICES OUTTURN REPORT 2005-2006

The Head of Audit Services presented report FS.24/06 summarising the work carried out by Audit Services for the period from 1 April 2005 to 31 March 2006 and giving reasons for variations.  Details of achievement against the Audit Plan for 2005-06 were also provided.

By way of summary, Mr Beckett reported that although the overall performance for the year (58.7%) was marginally below the annual target, it was nevertheless a significant increase over the performance for the previous year (53.7%) and was, in fact, the second best ever result.

A new requirement of the Accounts and Audit (Amendment)(England) Regulations 2006 was that the relevant body shall, at least once in each year, conduct a review of the effectiveness of its system of internal audit.  The findings of the review would be considered as part of the consideration of the system on internal control, by the Committee or meeting approving the SIC.

In considering the matter, Members made the following comments and observations –

(a) A Member felt that a Glossary of Terms would be useful and Mr Beckett undertook to provide that.

(b) In response to a question, the Director of Legal and Democratic Services advised that it was the responsibility of the Audit Committee to ensure that the rules governing internal audit were complied with.

(c) A Member noted that the report detailed some quite large differences between the days allocated and those actually taken, and questioned whether that was peculiar to this year.

Mr Beckett replied that differences occurred each year because it was impossible to accurately estimate the actual time required since issues such as staff sickness impacted upon the audit performance.

(d) In response to a question, Mr Beckett explained that the Salary Sacrifice Scheme allowed people to benefit from home computers and nursery vouchers in exchange for sacrificing part of their salary.  The Scheme had, however, now been withdrawn by Government.

(e) A Member noted that there was a differential of 19 days between those allocated and actually taken for training.  She would be concerned if a training need existed but relevant courses could not be found.

Mr Beckett stated that the number of days needed had to be estimated and was affected by factors such as the mandatory training currently being undertaken in respect of the new telephone system, of which he had been unaware when the time budgeting exercise had been undertaken.  If a training need was identified he would arrange for that, possibly via the Audit Group.  Occasionally, however, courses were so remote from Carlisle that it was not worth attending.

The Director of Corporate Services added that there was no question of training being cut back, and the training provided related to staff experience and needs. 

RESOLVED – That report FS.24/06 be received and the progress made on the 2005/06 Audit Plan be noted.

AUC.18/06 
UPDATE ON FINANCIAL PROCEDURE RULES

The Head of Audit Services submitted report FS.18/06 appraising Members of the most recent changes to the Financial Procedure Rules.

Mr Beckett gave a presentation on the Financial Procedure Rules which were reviewed on an annual basis to ensure that they reflected changes in legislation, Government and Council policy, changes in the Council’s financial practices, structural re-organisation, etc.

A copy of the Financial Procedure Rules which had been reviewed and revised, primarily to reflect the changes of title resulting from the recent re‑organisation of the Council, but also to ensure that current practices were fully reflected therein was as appended to his report.

Mr Beckett referred to the Section concerning ‘Committees of the Executive’.  The Rules had been prepared prior to the establishment of the Audit Committee and he would therefore require to include a paragraph on the Committee within the Rules.

He had also prepared an Index, which reorganised the Rules by subject area, for ease of reference and would include that as a front sheet to the Procedure Rules on the public folders.  Copies of the Index and also the presentation were circulated to Members.

Members were requested to note and approve the Financial Procedure Rules for transmission to the City Council for consideration and approval.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance referred to Financial Regulation 3: Risk Management and Control of Resources.  He felt that those should be separate items and questioned why they fell under one heading.

In response, the Director of Legal and Democratic Services explained that Regulation 3 detailed the mechanisms in place to demonstrate control in relation to resources, which was why it was linked to Risk Management.

The Chairman referred to Appendix C – Responsibilities of the Deputy Chief Executive - C.5 (to develop risk management controls in conjunction with other Directors) and C.6 (to include all appropriate employees of the Council in a suitable fidelity guarantee insurance), expressing concern as regards partnership working and relative accountability.

The Portfolio Holder stressed the importance of having exit strategies in place.

The Chairman indicated that she would discuss that aspect with Officers outwith the meeting.

A Member noted that there were instances where the Director of Corporate Services’ duties was referred to as ‘his’ and Mr Beckett undertook to correct the same.

RESOLVED – That the Financial Procedure Rules, as attached at Appendix A to report FS.18/06, be noted and forwarded to the City Council for consideration and approval, subject to the inclusion of a paragraph concerning the Audit Committee under the Section on Committees of the Executive.
[The meeting ended at 3.27 pm]

